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Altham Parish Council 

Minutes

	


Minutes of the Altham Parish Council Meeting held on:

Tuesday 2nd November, 2021, 7.00 pm,

at the Council Offices, Media House, Burnley Road, Altham.  

Present:
Parish Councillor Rennie Pinder (in the Chair) & Parish Councillors;

John Halstead, Josh Haworth, David Murray, Dexter Stubbs and Joe Threlfall.
In attendance:
APC Clerk.
Other:

Mr Tom McDonald (Livingstone Road Allotment Representative)


A065: Housekeeping
The Chair communicated housekeeping arrangements for the meeting.
A066: Apologies for Absence
Apologies for absence had been submitted in advance of the meeting form Councillor Christine Lingard.
A067: Declarations of Interest

No declarations of interest were submitted.
A068: Minutes from the Last Meeting

The minutes of the APC meeting held on the 21st September 2021 were attached to the agenda and submitted for approval. 

Resolved
- (1) That the minutes of the APC meeting held on the 21st September 2021 be approved as a correct record. 

Proposed by Councillor Halstead and seconded by Councillor Threlfall.
A069. Matters arising from the Last Minutes (Not listed on the agenda)

The Chair reported that another Whinney Hill working group committee would likely be held in November. 
The Chair and Vice Chair had met with the local resident of the Old School House on Burnley Road and the nearby company that had been producing some noise disturbance. Discussions went well with all parties to improve the situation and details had been provided to the resident from HBC’s Environmental Health department which can monitor noise levels with specialised equipment if the situation became worst. 
A070: Public Participation
One member of the public was in attendance at the meeting, Mr Tom McDonald was the allotment 
representative for Livingstone Road and in this section of the meeting he introduced himself to 
Members of the Council and provided background information about his involvement in the site. He 
stated the aspirations for the allotments and hoped the continued improvements would keep the site 

open.
A071: Livingstone Road Allotment Site

The Chair read out a statement to the meeting which explained that since the transfer of the 
Livingstone Rd allotments from HBC to APC some years ago, the condition of site has been the topic of 
discussion on numerous occasions. 
Inspections had been undertaken and communications sent to the respective tenants concerning a number of issues which were in clear breach of tenancy agreements, appeared to have been ignored.

Some of these issues included: -

· Repeated burning on the site which is classed as anti-social behaviour/health & safety risk

· The dumping of materials which is classed as fly tipping

· Inadequate/height restriction breach of fencing on some plots

· The general untidy appearance of some allotment plots and the site

· Negative feedback from residents in the immediate area

· Lack of respect shown by some tenants to Altham Parish Council 

In March this year, following lengthy discussions at a meeting and seeking legal advice, it was felt that the best way forward would be to serve a temporary closure order giving the required 12-month notice period to tenants. 

Since Spring of this year, an allotment representative for Livingstone Road, Mr Tom McDonald had been elected which the council supported and welcomed, this was seen as a step forward thus allowing better communication between the allotment holders and the council.

As a result the Chair was pleased to report that there have been noted improvements at the location along with better communication.

Resolved
- (2) That Members of Altham Parish Council agreed to withdraw the temporary closure notice for the Livingstone Road allotment site with immediate effect, thus leaving the site open.
Proposed by Councillor Threlfall and seconded by Councillor Haworth.

The council will expect that the improvements as detailed by the allotment representative are carried out, along with any ongoing/required improvement work needed to meet with the council’s allotment rules.

The council would continue to undertake inspections of the site and should any plots fall below the standards required to meet with the allotments rules and regulations, these individual tenants would be issued with a warning letter and as a worst case then be issued with an eviction notice.

To continue with the progress made to date, the Council are currently working with a partner to provide a trailer skip for tenants to use at the site. If the skip can’t be obtained by the end of November then it may be better to provide it in March during the spring. 
A072: Chairman’s Action

The Chair reported that he had attended a number of meetings over the past couple of months with 

various organisations.
LCC would be undertaking highway improvements from the Walton Arms public house towards 

Padiham which need completing before the end of December due to Burnley Road being used as a 

diversion when the M65 is closed for road works. A senior highways manager was also visiting this 

week to view standing traffic on the Shuttleworth link road following concerns.

The Chair had attended a presentation of football shirts at ASFC to all year 3 pupils who attended a 
school in Hyndburn. 

Discussions had taken place in the Council office with the Deputy Police and Crime Commissioner, 

Andy Pratt MBE.
A073: Parish Councillor Updates

No updates were reported apart from funding was still being researched for a number of projects in the 

pipeline.
A074: Correspondence

No correspondence had been received.
A075: Finance

The Council’s insurance renewal was due in the new year and all other payments were up to date.
A076: Updates on:
A- Road Safety (Spids) 
The Chair reported the Spids had been out  on the A678 although one of the signs required repair.

B- Moorfield Industrial Estate
The Chair was awaiting an update from the Environmental Agency although there were no new problems to report.
C- Parish Lengthsman 
The grass cutting season had ended and plants had been removed from the flower beds.
D- Crime Figures
The data provided included the Clayton le Moors area and there had been a number of offences committed.
ASB 48
Violence 35
Criminal Damage & arson 13
Public order 14
It was noted that these figures were for September and the data from October was not yet available from the police.
A077 Clerks Report
Jane Ellis from HBC would be delivering Member training virtually at 6.30pm on the 30th November.
Information was also provided about the Parish and Town conference being held at County Hall on the 13th November along with the LALC annual general meeting being held virtually on the 20th November. 
A078: Planning Applications
The Chair provided a summary of planning issues in the local area.
No objections were raised in relation to the following applications: -
11/21/0565, 28 Epping Avenue Altham BB5 5DR   

Certificate of Lawful Use Proposed:  Change of use within permitted Use Class in line with the GPDO - C3 (a) to C3 (b) being a permanent home for children in care supervised by permanent staff living on site with a maximum of two children/young persons and four adults (depending on specifics relevant to children/young persons in need of accommodation)

11/21/0539, Bold Venture Farm Burnley Road Altham Accrington BB5 5TR   
Works to TPO trees:  Crown raise Sycamore under G7 1978 No 2 Altham South
11/21/0531, 4 Barnfield Way Altham Business Park Altham BB5 5YT   
Full:  Change of use from B8 storage and distribution to create additional office/training accommodation and relocate the existing warehousing closer to the workshop
A079: Christmas and other event(s) Update
The Chair would update Members next week once information had been received involving different elements related to the Christmas events taking place this year.
A080: Any Other Late Business

Councillor Threlfall commented on fly tipping that had taken place on the rabbit run road near the old Huncoat power station site.

Date(s) and Time of Next Meeting

The date of the next APC council meeting was provisionally set for 7.00pm on Wednesday 8th December. 
Signed:
…………………………… ………………….

Date:
……………………………………………………….

Chair of the meeting

at which the minutes were confirmed.
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